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History is all about stories.  Our ancestors preserved their past, their lineage and their culture 
through storytelling.  The bards spun tales into poetry, set the lyrics to music and thus passed on their 
knowledge of history and tradition.  Before the advent of modern technology, storytelling and song 
were often the only means of entertainment during the long winter months.  Storytelling is old but it 
continues to be part of the heritage and local character of our community.   

Harriet Cameron of Lochaber is a storyteller.  Earlier this month she stopped by the museum to 
show us a project that she’s been working on for quite some time.  “Scrapbooking” is what she calls it.  
“I’m just a clipper,” she says; but she’s been collecting tidbits of local history for the past fifty years or 
so.  What makes her story interesting is the fact that her mother clipped and saved scraps of 
information and so did her grandmother.  It seems that Harriet comes from a long line of “clippers” – 
but each of those clippings has a story. 

To give us an idea of what she’s been up to, Harriet 
brought in a sample collection of some of the things that she’s 
gathered over the years.  Much to our delight, she produced 
her grandmother’s scrapbook – simply to show us what she was 
collecting back in the 1920s, 30s and 40s.  Stuck to the pages of 

Margaret MacPherson’s scrapbook are bits and 
pieces of old poetry, some greeting cards, a few 
telegrams and lots of newspaper clippings 
concerning relatives, connections and 
community events.  There are quite a few 
photos of airmen killed during the Second World 
War.  You see, Mrs. MacPherson’s son, Harold, 
had been a Flight Sergeant with the Royal 
Canadian Air Force – until he went missing.  

Tucked between the first few pages of Margaret’s 
scrapbook is a telegram from King George VI, conveying his 
condolences on the loss of their son.  Two other telegrams are 
included in among the pages of her book: one from the Air 
Marshall and one from the Minister of National Defense.  That 
was back in 1943. “I remember my grandparents coming up to 
the house to tell my parents that something was wrong but, 
back then, adults didn’t tell you very much.”  Harold was only  
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twenty-one years of age.  He had been a teacher at the Afton School before joining the air force.  In 
time, Harriet learned that her uncle had probably been shot down over France but, of course, his body 
was never found.  Harriet has his military medals and a few mementos that were sent home to Afton. 

Leafing through the pages of that old scrapbook, Harriet entertains us with details from her 
family’s past.  She explains that her grandmother had been a Ferguson from North Intervale – “at the 
head of the tide”, as her mother would always say.  She had married a John MacPherson, also from 
Guysborough.  Like others from this area, John was lured to the Boston States for a number of years, 
only to return – but, this time, to the Afton area.  For some years, he was post master at Afton Station.  
He had a little farm where he planted strawberries.  At harvest time, these were taken to the train 
station and shipped out.  Still not settled, John and Margaret picked up and moved back to Boylston for 
a few more years and then returned, finally, to live out their days in the (newly renovated) old post 
office on the Old Bayfield Road.  

Harriet’s father’s people, the McChesneys, could trace their history back to Peter McChesney, 
Harriet’s great great grandfather, who was granted land in the backlands of Little River in 1827.  (Today, 

Little River is known as Afton.)  Peter 
was a sea captain and Afton was close 
to Bayfield which was then an 
important port for the Antigonish 
area.  According to family lore, 
Captain Peter McChesney was lost at 
sea.  

This photograph of the old 
McChesney home is part of Harriet’s 
collection.  In 1894, the house was 
moved from the Merland Road to its 
present day location at Afton.  In fact, 
Harriet was born in a little bedroom in 
the upstairs of that old house.  
Pictured here are Grandfather James 
McChesney and his wife, Nettie Irish, 
with their children.  

 Harriet’s grandfather, James McChesney, operated a sawmill.  “The old McChesney mill”, 
situated on the Afton River, was gone by the time Harriet was born.  In later years, it was taken over by a 
Breen family.  Story has it that the big saw from the mill is down at Sherbrooke Village today.  Harriet 
has been trying to locate some information on the old mill but, to date, she has had little success; 
however, since our meeting at the museum, Harriet has made an interesting discovery.  A chance 
encounter with John L. Haley, from town, revealed that his father once worked at her grandfather’s mill.   

A fairly recent photo of the Afton United Church initiates stories concerning the community.  
Today this historic structure is located at Afton, on the Bayfield Road, but that wasn’t always the case.  A 
clipping about St. Matthew’s United Church gives us a little insight into the history of this place of 
worship.  In about 1875, the church was built at Bayfield by a certain Elisha William Randall – on his 
farm.  Five years later, it was hauled by “a number of teams of oxen” to its present day location.  The 
building served as the Methodist Church until 1925 when it became part of the United Church of 
Canada.  Harriet notes that her mother often served as organist at the church.  



 Harriet’s collection includes a 
couple of clippings of Afton 
schoolchildren – like this one dating 
back to about 1890.  These photos bring 
to mind Harriet’s own school days.  She 
recalls the time when the community 
was converting the schoolhouse at Afton 
from a two-room to a three -room 
structure.  At the time, the Mi’kmaq 
children from the neighbourhood were 
attending the Indian Residential School 
at Shubenacadie; consequently, the 
children from the Afton school were 
able to use the “Indian School” for the 
duration of the renovations.    

 Strictness and responsibility were an integral part of growing up but Harriet assures us that 
there was time for play too. “We coasted, skied, played ball and skated on Indian Pond.”  A young 
Mi’kmaq fellow would, on occasion, take the children coasting on bobsleds during lunchtime at school.  
A good camaraderie existed with the native families in the area.  Harriet remembers delivering milk to 
folks in the native community.  Sometimes the Mi’kmaq shared the eels and the salmon that they fished.   

Swimming at Bayfield Beach was great fun.  “We would swim in the river at home but that water 
would go stagnant during the summer.  Then we’d have to walk the five miles to the beach.”  In those 
days, it was thought that polio was a waterborne disease and parents were terribly frightened of their 
children getting sick.  Polio, one of the most dreaded childhood diseases of the twentieth century, left 
many children crippled.  “People died from polio,” Harriet reminds us.   

Summertime included the Labour Day Picnic at Bayfield beach but also the arrival of relatives 
from Sydney.  These folks would come to help with the haying.  In return, they would get eggs, milk and 
berries to take back with them.  “With all the extra kids around, we’d sleep under the locust tree, in the 
cabin in the woods or on the living room floor.”  Those were wonderful visits.  In the evening, family and 
friends would gather around the old organ and sing.  “Mother would play the organ.”  The repertoire 
included current songs of the day, hymns and even some old Scottish tunes.   

Berry picking was a favourite summertime activity.   They’d head off to McChesney’s mill where 
the blackberries grew in great quantities.  For blueberries, they’d hitch up the horse and head off to the 
blueberry barrens in Merland.  “We’d take along buckets and cream cans and fill them right to the top.”  
Often they’d take their lunch and stay for the day.  “Then we’d put the blueberries in pint bottles, cover 
them with water and use them for blueberry pie or blueberry grunt.”  These berries were kept in the 
icebox in the basement.  Raspberries, picked in the old choppings, were turned into Raspberry Vinegar, a 
popular summer drink.  While Harriet can’t remember the recipe, she believes that it was a combination 
of raspberry juice and vinegar.  “It took an awful lot of raspberries to make because you had to let the 
juice drain – but was it ever good!”   

All this talk about preserving reminds Harriet of the waterglass solution that her mother used to 
preserve eggs.  The powdered mixture came in a package that was probably purchased at the country 
store.  “The package was dissolved in water.”   Eggs could be kept fresh for months on end when 
preserved in this manner.    



Christmas concerts were always memorable.  “We’d take the family organ down to the school 
for that.”  Those concerts were “something else” but they weren’t the only musical event held by the 
schools.  In those days, there was a music festival every year under the direction of Sister Helene.  
Competitions were held all over the countryside.  Harriet recalls school excursions to the radio station.  
Representatives from the various schools in the county would travel to town to sing on air.  “An old taxi 
driver from Summerside would take us into town.”  Of course, those were the days before every family 
had a vehicle.  Folks at Afton didn’t go into town very often back then but, if they did, they’d usually 
travel by train or by the Acadia Lines bus.   

 She remembers her father having a race horse.  Now and again, he’d hitch her up and take her 
into town.  Late in the evening, you could hear her coming from a long way off.  In those days, horse 
races were held on the harbour during the cold winter months but Harriet’s father didn’t participate.  

Electric lights came to the Afton area in 1946.  Harriet reminisces how, shortly before Christmas, 
her family was coming home from a special trip to town.  They could see the light from a long way off.  
Nothing doing, her father had to head back to town to get some lights for the Christmas tree.  Before 
that, little candles lit the Christmas tree.  Tapers were carefully placed at the very tips of the branches.  
A bucket of water stood ready next to the tree in the dining room.  Harriet still has some of her mother’s 
lovely old ornaments.    

Our visit with Harriet, meant to be 
a simple “show and tell” of odds and ends 
gathered over almost a century, proved to 
be an interesting study of a particular 
family in a community rich in both history 
and culture.  Her unique collection clearly 
illustrates the value of collecting. 

For the past fifty-five years, 
Harriet has lived at Lochaber.  There, both 
she and her husband, Allister, were quite 
involved in the community.  Today, 
Harriet continues to volunteer and pursue 
her hobby.  “It isn’t much,” she tells us as 
she pulls out another piece of paper – just 
one more gem from her treasure trove.  
This one lists the rules for subscribers of 
the South Lochaber Mutual Telephone Co. 
and is sure to bring back some great 
memories of the old party-line telephone 
system.     

Share your memories with us.  
After all, stories not shared are lost 
forever.     

cjmmacgillivray@eastlink.ca                   

                            -- Catherine MacGillivray 
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Readers Write                                                           

In response to last month’s article, Ronnie D. D. MacDonald informed us that Gladys Whidden-
Jones ran a tourist home, as well as a flower shop, out of her home on Acadia Street.  She always gave 
the impression of being quite a serious person.  Returning home from the United States in 1926, she 
worked until the late 1940s or early 1950s.  It is believed that McLaughlins Florists took over her floral 
business.   

Mrs. Jones employed a certain Mr. George Allan to tend the flowers in her garden.  He and his 
family had emigrated from England and lived on Hawthorne Street.  Short in stature, ruddy in 
complexion and red-headed, Mr. Allan was always well dressed for gardening – wearing a blue work 
suit.    

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Recent Acquisitions 

Joan Gillis of Antigonish and Halifax recently 

donated two hooked rugs.  Made from rags and used to 

provide warmth in drafty old homes, many earlier rugs 

were primitive in construction and design but these two 

are clearly finely crafted works of art.  The rug with the 

basket motif was hooked by Bill Gillis’ paternal 

grandmother, Elizabeth MacPhee of Northside East Bay.  

The shading in the second rug, a Bluenose pattern, is 

quite striking.  Close examination reveals some 

interesting symbolism:  shamrocks for Ireland, thistles 

for Scotland, a rose for England and the maple leaves 

for Canada.  Sadly, we don’t know who hooked this rug.   

 It is interesting to note that the maple leaf rug 

has about a quarter-inch fabric binding hand-stitched 

onto the outer edges while the rug with the basket 

design appears to have no finish at all.  The backing for 

these rugs was burlap, probably from old feed bags, 

which would tend to fray in time so we’re curious as to 

what technique Elizabeth MacPhee may have used to prevent her rug from unraveling.    

 

  ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 Thank you to Connie Reddick for a replica copy of the Sears, Roebuck & Co. catalogue for the fall 

of 1900.  This volume is a valuable resource for identifying and describing period artifacts.    

 Betty Cameron brought in a series of historic photos.   



 Joan Gillis donated the old Lanark Post Office sign from the Gillis house at Lanark and some 

reference material. 

 Hilda MacGillivray donated some reference material (Nova Scotia folk songs and Scottish 

costumes). 

 Thank you to Ann Marie Chisholm for a photo of the widows of the Knights of Columbus 

members dated 1978. 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 

Joan Gillis also brought in a tankard dating back to World War I.  The 

inscription reads, “Souvenir of the Great War, 1914 – 18 / E. Conrod / Vimy 

Ridge / 9th April 1917”.  The emblem of the 26th Battalion graces the top of the 

tankard.    

Apparently, E. Conrod (spelled “Conrad” on his death certificate) was 

Elijah Conrod, born in Lunenburg in 1894.  The 1911 Census shows Elijah living 

with a Mahoney family at Mahoney’s Beach in Antigonish County.  He is 

eighteen years of age and a labourer.  In 1915, he enlisted, at Antigonish, with 

the 106th Overseas Battalion (Nova Scotia Rifles).  His occupation is again listed 

as labourer.  He passed away in 1946, at the Nova Scotia Hospital, unmarried 

and fifty-one years of age.  He was buried in Halifax.  His death certificate 

indicates that he suffered from chronic psychosis.   That’s all we know about Elijah.  Was this the case of 

a wounded man coming home from war?   

The tankard was found in the old Gillis home at Lanark.  (The old Mahoney house, where Elijah 

once lived, is long gone.)  Wouldn’t it be interesting to know how the tankard ended up in Lanark?   

  ---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  

 

Books by Local Historian, Dr. Ray MacLean 

The museum has copies available of Drummer on Foot by R. A. MacLean and Don MacFarlane.  Books 

can be purchased for $25.  Dr. MacLean’s books, The Casket: 1852 ς 1992 and Bishop John Cameron: 

Piety & Politics, are also available.   

Lyghtesome Gallery Commemorates the 100th Anniversary of the Titanic  

Check the link below for details on the auction style sale of an historic print of the Titanic. 

http://www.facebook.com/media/set/?set=a.271067156314882.66995.115517198536546&type=3 

http://www.facebook.com/media/set/?set=a.271067156314882.66995.115517198536546&type=3


The Demise 

of the Penny 

With the federal 

government’s 

decision to axe the 

oft-proclaimed 

annoying penny, 

we’re hoping that 

some of you will 

consider sharing 

your discontinued 

coins with the 

museum.  No need 

to roll them. 

Pennies and spare 

change are 

designated for 

framing and 

conservation.   

 

 

 

 

Heritage Association of Antigonish 

Upcoming Guest Speakers 

 In May, for Gaelic Awareness Month, Dr. Michael Linkletter of the Celtic Studies Department at 

St. F.X. will enlighten us with a discussion on Antigonish Area Bards.  Details to follow. 

 Terry Punch is coming to town.  To date, we have been informed of his topic: Bears, Bigamy and 

Burials: Our Ancestors at Home before 1900.  His subject will be relatively light in tone, drawing 

a portrait of early Maritimers in their everyday contexts.   More details to follow. 

Antigonish Heritage Association—New Members   

 άDǊŀƳŘƳŀέ .Ŝǘǘȅ aŀŎ5ƻƴŀƭŘ of Doctor’s Brook and Shirley Smith from Ontario   



Simon Aucoin: Maps and Mapmakers 

There was a nice turnout at the museum on April 

16th for Simon Aucoin’s presentation on maps and 

mapmakers.  His talk brought to our attention the 

importance of maps and the fact that they’re more 

accessible than we think.  In fact, many good collections 

can be found through internet links.  A surveyor by 

profession, Aucoin clearly understands what maps have to 

offer to the researcher.   

 In addition to his presentation, Simon provided the 

audience with a handout of a lengthy list of online sites 

where old historical maps can be located.  The David 

Rumsey Historical Map Collection can be found at 

http://www.davidrumsey.com/.   Check NSExplore (Explore 

Nova Scotia) for more great old maps:  http://www.nsexplore.ca/maps/.   His complete list of sites is 

available at the museum.   

Simon Aucoin reminds us that Nova Scotia was initially carved into five counties.  Over time, 

districts were divided and names were changed.  His handout of how and when the counties of Nova 

Scotia were formed is a useful tool for the researcher.  A copy of this sheet is also available at the 

museum.   

  A fine collection of old maps can be found at the museum.  Many of these were on display for 

Simon Aucoin’s presentation: the A. F. Church Map of 1879, the George T. Bates Historical Maps of Nova 

Scotia, the Illustrated Historical Atlas of Prince Edward Island and the Illustrated Historical Atlas of Pictou 

County.  There are also a series of Geological Survey Maps for Antigonish County dating back to about 

1893 and a series of topographical maps of the county dated 1946-47.  Railway buffs will be interested 

in the Canadian National Railway Map dated 1925.  The museum has a complete series of land grant 

maps for Antigonish County.  One large, slightly worn, map caught my eye.  Found in an old house at 

Lanark, it shows communities that once thrived in Antigonish County but are no more.  Equally 

fascinating is a reproduction map put out by the Native Council of Nova Scotia indicating native places 

names.  The collection of books by Joan Dawson, ¢ƘŜ aŀǇƳŀƪŜǊΩǎ 9ȅŜ, aŀǇƳŀƪŜǊΩǎ [ŜƎŀŎȅ and Nova 

{ŎƻǘƛŀΩǎ [ƻǎǘ IƛƎƘǿŀȅǎ, should be of interest to all researchers of local history.  Drop in to the museum 

and have a look.   

 Congratulations to Mary Bekkers, winner of the door prize that evening.  She went home with a 

ticket to The Ships of 1801, a stage production that will take place this summer as part of the Highland 

Games.  The evening ended with a tea and social.  Compliments to Mag Lowe for her delightful cream 

cheese brownies!    

http://www.davidrumsey.com/
http://www.nsexplore.ca/maps/


Message from the Chair – Heritage Association of Antigonish 

(Working today to preserve yesterday for tomorrow.) 

It’s a wet day here at Williams Point and I thought it would be a great opportunity to finalize my 

message for the month of April. 

On March 30, 2012, I attended the Bard Ceremony that was sponsored by the Antigonish Highland 

Society and St FXU.  This event honoured the works of Alasdair Ailein Mhóir, Bard na Ceapaich 

(Alexander MacDonald, the Keppoch Bard).  I was impressed with the ceremony and surprised to see 

many direct decedents of the Keppoch Bard in attendance.  I also borrowed the book edited by Trueman 

and Laurinda Matheson called “From the Keppoch of the Trees” from the Antigonish Heritage Museum.  

I was very impressed with the works of the Keppoch Bard and especially one work called “Address to the 

May Flower”.  

On April 20, we completed our planned outreach to the student of Grades 10, 11 and 12 at the Dr. John 

Hugh Gillis Regional High School.  Some time ago, the Heritage Association of Antigonish adopted a 

motion to pay the annual membership dues for any student in grades 10, 11 and 12 who want to 

become members.  It is hoped that we will get some new members from this outreach and we look 

forward to their input into making the Heritage Association and Museum more relevant to the youth of 

our community.  I would like to thank Teacher Terry Cameron and Principal Gerard Ryan for their 

support in making this outreach happen. 

On April 21, I attended the Culloden Ceremony in Knoydart and the related events in the parish hall at 

Lismore.  It was a beautiful day and there was a nice crowd to celebrate the event.  The organizers of 

this annual event have put a great deal of effort into making it a yearly success.  On behalf of the 

Heritage Association of Antigonish, I want to say thanks and every success with future ceremonies.  

The Heritage Association has started a new year and you will receive a notice shortly advising that your 

annual dues are due.  This is the first year for the revised Patrons Program (previously called the 

Benefactor Program).  The Patrons Program has three levels of support ($ 100, $ 250 and $ 500).  Each 

level of support will result in your membership dues being paid and you will receive an income tax 

receipt for the level of your support.  For the higher levels of support we will also be providing additional 

rewards.  For additional information, please contact the Museum at 863-6160. 

Just a reminder that the 23rd Annual Atlantic Canada Piobairreachd Challenge and the Annual Indoor 

Piping and Drumming Meet with take place on April 27th and April 28th, 2012 respectively.  Both events 

will be held at the Dr. John Hugh Gillis Regional High School.   

If you enjoy the pipes and drums as much as the undersigned, then you will enjoy these free events. 

Until next, Take Care and God Bless. 

Angus MacGillivray, BBA FCGA           angus.macgillivray@ns.sympatico.ca 
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